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Agenda
1. Welcome and Introduction.
2. Approval of the provisional agenda.
3. Drafting proposal on Terms of Reference.
4. Collecting relevant existing data, research and standards available in the contracting parties.
5. Inventory on domestic activities inter alia use cases as regards mileage values.
6. AOB.
7. Next meetings.
1.
Welcome and Introduction.
The Chair welcomed the participants, representing contracting parties Germany, France, UK, The Netherlands, Korea, OICA, CLEPA, IMMA, CITA and the IWG on PTI, to this ‘Task Force (TF) on UNR39 covering mileage values’. He explained that the Netherlands introduced informal document GRSG-125-05 at GRSG in March 2023 and underlined that odometer readings were relevant for many applications but the reliability not ensured due to the lack of accuracy and anti-tampering provisions. GRSG agreed to establish a Task Force on this subject. The Chair clarified that this session was meant to kick off this new activity with the main purpose to draft the ToR.

The TF then discussed whether a task force was appropriate or to continue as informal working group and ask GRSG for the mandate to proceed accordingly. The TF considered this discussion premature and decided to reconsider this at a later time when the scale of the activities becomes clear.

The TF welcomed the offer from the expert from OICA to deliver a secretary for the TF, the person yet to be identified. 
2.
Approval of the provisional agenda.
Document: TF-39MV-01-01e. The draft agenda was approved.
3.
Drafting proposal on Terms of Reference.
Documents: GRSG-125-05, TF-39MV-01-02e.
The Chair introduced document GRSG-125-05 reflecting the background of the earlier discussions at GRSG, detailing the many applications involving odometer and mileage values, and requesting to develop uniform provisions for:
- accuracy of mileage values stored in vehicles (a maximum tolerance and type-approval test procedure),

- anti-tampering for (to prevent manipulation of) mileage values stored in vehicles,

- accuracy and anti-tampering of mileage values as displayed by the odometer.
He then introduced an initial draft proposal ToR document TF-39MV-01-02e and explained that the document would be important to get a common understanding within the TF and GRSG of what exactly the group shall develop.
The representative from the Russian Federation, acting as co-chair of the IWG on PTI, indicated that this topic was already on the agenda of the IWG on PTI, expressed support for the activity and suggested to join forces.
The expert from OCA mentioned that the GRSG report was not yet available and questioned if final decisions had been made by GRSG for this TF. She nevertheless agreed to proceed with drafting a ToR document.

The TF discussed the initial draft ToR, first related to the scope. The expert from OICA for heavy duty vehicles felt that M3/N3 vehicles should be excluded as those are already subject to stricter tachograph security requirements. He agreed to the assumption of the Chair that heavy duty vehicles may therefore easier comply to potential future odometer requirements but that he was against introducing double requirements. The TF welcomed his offer to give a presentation on tachographs during a next session.
The expert from IMMA was of the opinion that there was no need to review odometer accuracy and anti-tampering requirements for L category vehicles as no concerns or issues are known today. He also mentioned that L category vehicle odometers are much less advanced, lack the needed technology and have a high physical exposure. He therefore suggested to consider L category vehicles at a later stage. The representative from The Netherlands felt that digital odometers could be considered anyway.
The representative from the Russian Federation, acting as co-chair of the IWG on PTI, proposed to start with the full scope of R39 (M, N, L) and maybe at a later stage decide to exclude particular categories.
The expert from OICA stated not having a coordinated position by OICA members yet. He furthermore questioned whether the use cases mentioned in GRSG-125-05 where relevant for heavy duty vehicles.

The representative from Germany explained also having no final position yet.

The representative from France suggested a two-step approach starting with M1/N1 as currently under consideration within the EU Euro 7 proposal and the other categories at a later stage.
The representative from The Netherlands proposed to distinguish between accuracy and anti-tampering and suggested to introduce accuracy requirements for all vehicles within the scope of UNR39 and to distinguish between the vehicle categories when developing anti-tampering requirements. The expert from OICA replied that the development of both accuracy and anti-tampering requirements should start anyway simultaneously. This was supported by the Chair.
The Chair concluded that more discussion is necessary and called upon the participants, in particular the contracting parties, to prepare for a position for next session. In particular it shall be considered which categories to be included, whether to proceed in two steps for light duty vs. heavy duty, motorcycles and whether to distinguish between introducing first accuracy and then anti-tampering measures. The scope in the draft ToR was put between square brackets.

The representative from The Netherlands, acting as co-chair of the IWG on PTI, explained about PTI inspections in relation to odometers. In particular it is not checked during PTI if odometers are really working. The TF took note of the remarks of the expert from OICA that problems related to PTI may not be solved within the regulatory framework. However, the TF agreed to, provisionally, include in the draft ToR the development of provisions on a system self-check and on possibilities for an external check, i.e. in the context of enforcement like PTI.
The TF agreed that the odometer shall be cyber secure but not to address this in the draft ToR and instead consider this when developing the actual requirements.
The TF amended the initial draft as TF-39MV-01-02e_rev1.
4.
Collecting relevant existing data, research and standards available in the contracting parties.

The Chair requested all participants to submit relevant data, research reports, standards and other information to take into account when developing potential requirements for odometer accuracy and anti-tampering. To that end he pointed to the draft Euro 7 emissions legislation and to a JRC report both addressing countermeasures on odometer tampering. He explained that these publications will be made available to the TF on the TF wiki page. The expert from OICA pointed to a relevant presentation from the TU Graz as regards OBFCM.
5.
Inventory on domestic activities inter alia use cases as regards mileage values.

The Chair suggested to do an inventory to collect all use cases, existing or under consideration within the contracting parties, as regards mileage values. He showed a draft template useful to collect the input from the contracting parties. The intention of this document according to the Chair was to confirm that the results of, and expectations from, the IWG would be aligned with the actual use cases. The TF supported this activity but noted that not all use-cases might be relevant in the context of UNECE notably the 1958 Agreement.
6.
AOB.

The representative of the UK inquired for the need to have a mission statement, i.e. ‘what are the problems we are trying to solve’. The Chair expected this was already part of the GRSG discussions from March and covered by the GRSG report. Also that this would be further clarified by the activity under agenda item 5. 



The Chair then requested anyone not yet on the distribution list to share their contact details for future communications.
7.
Next meetings.
The TF agreed on a next session in hybrid format in Brussels on Tuesday afternoon 13 and Wednesday morning 14 June.

Another session will be organised in September. A doodle poll will be sent to find an appropriate date. Venue OICA, Paris (t.b.c.).
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